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February 13th, 2017
10 a.m.
2800 Wake County Justice Center

Commissioners Present: 
John Burns-Chair
Sig Hutchinson-Vice Chair
Matt Calabria
	
Wake County Staff Present: 
Joseph Threadcraft, Environmental Services Director; Michael Orbon, Water Quality Director; Evan Kane, Wake County Hydrogeologist; Caroline Loop, Wake County Environmental Services Manager; Wilson Mize, Environmental Health Manager; Frank Cope, Community Services Director; Jennifer Heiss, Communications Office; Ken Murphy, Deputy County Attorney; Bryan Coates, Planning Department; Denise Hogan, Clerk to the Board; and Andy Kuhn, Executive Assistant. 

Meeting Called to Order
Commissioner Burns called the meeting to order at 10:08 a.m.

Approval of the Minutes
Commissioner Burns moved, seconded by Commissioner Hutchinson, to approve the Growth, Land Use, and Environmental Committee minutes from November 11th, 2016. The minutes were approved unanimously. 

Update on Contaminated Wells in East Raleigh
Since the last update on pesticide contaminated wells in east Raleigh, the EPA has received permission to install treatment at the last home whose well exceeded federal standards for dieldrin.

Mr. Evan Kane, Wake County Hydrogeologist, shared an update on tests and removal action results.
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He said the map depicts the highest test result reported for each parcel, whether that was in earlier sampling or the current round. He said the yellow parcels indicate a detection of a contaminant and are almost all volatile organic compounds (VOC) contaminants – either perchloroethylene (PCE) or Methyl tert-butyl ether (MTBE). He added that the results have been generally consistent with past testing. He added that no new clusters of pesticide or VOC contamination were found.
Mr. Kane said that the Environmental Protection Agency has installed filtration systems at two homes and that at the two other homes in the Phase I category, homeowners had already installed filtration systems.  He said the EPA tested both of these systems and found the systems were working effectively to remove the contaminants. He said a fifth home in Phase I belonged to a gentleman who passed away earlier this year, and the home appears to be unoccupied. He said Environmental Services staff continues to reach out to the family of that homeowner to notify them of the opportunity for testing and filter installation. 
Mr. Kane said there are a few homeowners who fall into the gap between the EPA’s threshold for removal action and the state toxicologists’ recommendation regarding use of the water. He said the county can assist those individuals by providing technical assistance and help them pursue other assistance, such as housing rehabilitation grants, Bernard Allen Fund assistance, or other appropriate measures. 
Mr. Kane said the EPA will finish their project by summer of 2017. He said they will perform tests and the owners will be put in contact with the state Bernard Allen fund representatives to continue maintenance of the system. 

He shared a summary of all testing. 

· 211 wells tested between December 2012 and August 26, 2016
· 9 wells with pesticide levels above federal MCLs or RML
· 4 mitigated by state
· 5 mitigated by EPA
· 4 wells above state groundwater standards but below federal standards

Mr. Kane shared information on the waterline petition. 

· Scope defined by neighborhood group
· 44 properties in Colewood Acres and Trawick Dale
· Response
· 21 property owners wrote in support (48%)
· 9 wrote to oppose (20%)
· 14 no written response (32%)
· No minimum threshold for petition signatures

Mr. Kane shared a map of petition area results. 
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Commissioner Burns asked where the positive responses to the waterline occurred on the map. Mr. Kane said he didn’t have the information on hand, but that there were mixed responses across the area. 

Mr. Kane shared data on the options for financial assistance with water treatment. 
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Mr. Kane said the Wake County Housing and Community Revitalization plan is targeted to the most needs-based persons in the community and that qualification by homeowners will be determined through examination by program managers. Mr. Kane said as a result, the Bernard Allen fund is typically the best choice for citizens, and they are directed toward that fund because of its inclusiveness of the same household income contingent citizens. 

Mr. Kane shared the next steps for Wake County Environmental Services. 

· Require testing of new wells in area for pesticides & VOCs
· Continued education to residents:
· Options for testing & treatment
· Well and treatment system maintenance
· Staff does not recommend waterline project as proposed in petition


Commissioner Burns suggested the Wake County Water Partnership examine the gaps  in contamination mitigation. He thanked staff for the diligence and service mindset and mentioned that the help from the EPA was significant. 

Radiological Contaminants in Wake County Well Water
The groundwater program has been examining radiological testing data from private wells. This presentation will provide an overview of staff findings and recommendations for groundwater program actions.

Mr. Kane shared an outline of radiological contaminants in Wake County. 

1. Background on radiological contaminants in Wake County
· Occurrence
· Testing recommendations
· Treatment options
2. Recent experience in one neighborhood
3. Programmatic recommendations

He shared a map of uranium contamination well water test. 
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Mr. Kane said that between 2010 and 2014, Wake County required testing of nearly all new private wells for uranium. He said the map depicts all of the nearly 400 uranium tests that Environmental Services collected at that time, as well as older data from the U.S. Geological Survey (USGS). He added that radiological contamination from this formation was not surprising and that findings can still be inconsistent from well to well. Commissioner Hutchinson asked if additional wells on properties could be drilled to allow for non-contaminated water. Mr. Kane said there wouldn’t be a way to determine contamination load until after the well is drilled if that were to happen.

Commissioner Burns asked if there could be encouragement in the property development process to prevent construction where water could be contaminated. Mr. Kane said there is consistent encouragement to drill the well prior to moving forward with construction. 

Mr. Kane shared a chart of radiological contaminant levels in well water. 
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Commissioner Calabria asked about contaminant load amount differences. Mr. Kane said uranium has a .30 microgram (.0028 milligrams) and that the factors are in different units, but are the same information. 

Mr. Kane shared treatment options. 
 
· Uranium
· Point of Use: Reverse Osmosis
· Point of Entry: Anion Exchange
· Radium
· Point of Use: Reverse Osmosis
· Point of Entry: Cation Exchange
· Radon (in water)
· Point of Use: Exhaust fan
· Point of Entry: GAC filter or aeration system

He shared examples of different point of use filtration options. 

Mr. Kane shared a chart on relative frequency. 
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Mr. Kane said Environmental Services is implementing a testing area recommendation. 

Mr. Kane shared a map of testing recommendations. 
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Mr. Kane said on the basis of past uranium testing, more recent radiological testing, and background research, staff recommends that every well user in the eastern third of the county and another smaller area southwest of Fuquay-Varina have their water tested for gross alpha radioactivity and radon, and have an indoor air test performed for radon. 
He said staff is equipped to collect water samples for gross alpha, radon, and other radiological contaminants, and they can provide free test kits from the state radon program for residents to test their indoor air for radon. 

Commissioner Calabria asked how the municipal boundary tests work. Mr. Kane said municipalities rely on surface waters and community water systems are also protected by testing and standards. Mr. Kane said some of the wells are not for human consumption, but there may be some inliers within municipal boundaries, but that will need further examination. Commissioner Calabria asked if the $150 dollar fee for testing could be negotiated. Mr. Kane said there are efforts to reduce the testing fee. 

Mr. Kane shared a map of 2012-2014 uranium testing. 
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Mr. Kane said media coverage has assisted in testing and active homeowners association presidents have allowed for increased tests. 

Mr. Kane shared 2016-2017 testing results. 
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Commissioner Hutchinson asked how other homeowners are reached. Mr. Kane said word of mouth was used previously, but that the next step is to gather information about how to coordinate future communication. 

Mr. Kane shared program development recommendations. 

· Risk-based prioritization of WPL outreach by prevalence and severity of contaminants in private wells

· Consider radiological test requirements during upcoming rule revision process

· Improve communication of test results to buyers of new homes


Mr. David Ellis, Deputy County Manager, asked about the timeframe for testing. Mr. Kane said 5-10 years is the likely timeframe and that as communities engage that figure can include others. Commissioner Calabria asked how the 5-10 year time frame was decided. Mr. Kane said technical assistance, testing, mitigation methods, communication, and solution identification affect the timeframe. Mr. Joseph Threadcraft, Environmental Services Director, said that the groundwater program began in 2013 and that staffing needs determine how efficient and how responsive the program can be. 

There was discussion about current capacity of the water testing program.

Commissioner Hutchinson asked if private testing could be performed. Mr. Kane said the bulk of the work is communication and lab reporting and that private testing may not be able to meet the needs of the department and citizens. 

There was discussion of how to add ground alpha testing to existing testing requirements. Mr. Kane said that the process will be discussed in the groundwater protection presentation. 

Mr. Kane shared a summary of efforts. 

· Radiological contaminants are:
· relatively common in Wake County
· treatable
· Well program is increasing emphasis on radiological contaminants through:
· Passive outreach
· Targeted outreach
· Rule revision process

There was discussion of community engagement and education regarding mitigation and how to alert the community regarding treatability of the contamination from a user directed method. 

Commissioner Burns asked if the communications staff can prepare pre-messaged materials to encourage discussion about groundwater protection and mitigation. 

There was discussion about creation of a resolution regarding groundwater awareness for the next board meeting. 

There was discussion about how to get private homeowners to test their wells and report to the county the results. 

Groundwater Protection and Wells-Approach to Rules Review
The Groundwater Protection and Wells program is preparing to revise Wake County’s well regulations. The goal of the revision process will be to update county regulations to reflect current state regulations, re-examine compliance sampling requirements, and improve upon the rules to further protect public health. This presentation will provide an overview of the subject areas and outline the process for revising the rules.

In addition, recent and pending changes to state regulations are likely to impact implementation of the county’s well program. The presentation will provide a preview of these regulations and discuss Wake County’s participation in the development of the regulations at the state.  

Mr. Wilson Mize, Environmental Health Manager, shared information about groundwater protection approaches. 

He shared an outline. 

· Factors that led to the need to update rules. 
· Benefits to be gained relative to public health.
· Approach to be utilized to develop draft recommendations. 

He shared the history of well permitting. 

· Rules adopted by Human Services Board in 1986 and last revised in 2003.  

He shared current well requirements. 

· Siting and construction of wells
· Grout inspections
· Bacteria and Inorganic testing required
· VOC sampling - risk-based assessments
· Certificate of Occupancy
· Bacteria and Inorganics
· VOCs

He shared rule revision goals. 

· Revise rules to ensure they correctly reference current state regulations.
· Ensure consistency
· Evaluate compliance sampling requirements to further protect public health and ensure efficient permitting.
· Consider other concerns raised by stakeholders

Commissioner Calabria asked if some properties with previously identified contaminated wells could have their construction held because of the determination. Mr. Mize said yes, because the construction permit requires clean drinking water wells. 

He shared Current N.C. Private Well Regulations. 

· 2C.0100 Rules: “Well Construction Standards”
· 2C .0300 Rules: “Permitting and Inspection of Private Drinking Water Wells” 
· 18A .3800 Rules: “Private Drinking Water Well Sampling”

Mr. Mize said irrigation wells were not included in this process. 

He shared the outline for the Committee and Board process. 
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He shared upcoming state regulations. 

· Session Law 2013-122: Requires counties to educate well owners concerning water quality. 
· Session Law 2013-413: Requires counties to place notice on well permits within 1,000’ of contamination.

Mr. Mize said the county requires 1500 ft. of notice but that there will be examination of policies to determine if changes should be made. 

Commissioner Calabria asked if there anticipation of any issues with approval by the Human Services Board. Mr. Threadcraft said the Wake County Human Services Board is aware of the need and request of the Commissioners. Commissioner Burns asked how to include the Wake County Water Partnership Board in this process. Mr. Threadcraft said the Wake County Water Partnership (WCWP) should create a subcommittee to discuss groundwater and ensure priority. 

There was discussion of how to ensure that the WCWP reviews information from the GLUE committee regarding water wells and groundwater. 

Water Partnership-Status update and Analysis of Priorities
Mr. Michael Orbon, Water Quality Director, shared an outline of the partnership. 

The partnership will facilitate collaboration to promote leadership in water management and sustainability and promote health by protecting high quality water throughout Wake County.

He shared the outline of the committee structure. 


	Stakeholder or Organization
	Applicant Under Old Rules
	Change for New Rules

	Apex
	Tim Donnelly, P.E.; Assistant Town Manager
	Appointed

	Cary
	Jeff Adkins; Water Resources Manager
	Appointed

	Fuquay Varina
	Jay T. Meyers, PE; Utility Director
	Appointed

	Holly Springs
	Seann Byrd; Water Quality Director
	Appointed

	Morrisville
	Richard Cappola; Town Engineer
	Appointed

	Raleigh
	Kenny Waldroup 
	Appointed

	Rolesville 
	Bryan Hicks
	Appointed

	Garner
	Jonathan Ham; Assistant Town Engineer
	Appointed

	Zebulon
	Joe Moore
	Appointed

	Wendell 
	Teresa Piner
	Appointed

	Knightdale
	Need an applicant
	 

	Wake Forest
	Eric Keravouri; Director of Engineering
	Appointed

	Water Advocacy Group
	Bill Holman; NC State Director
	Appointed

	Well Owner
	George Matthis
	Appointed

	Farm Bureau
	Jackie Thompson
	Appointed

	Wake County Home Builders' Association
	Suzanne Harris
	Appointed

	Private Water Provider
	Michael Melton
	Appointed

	Academic Expert
	Dr. Laura Taylor
	Appointed

	Soil and Water Conservation
	Dale Threatt-Taylor
	Appointed

	Wake County 
	Dr. Joseph Threadcraft
	Appointed

	Citizen Appointee
	Archie Hart
	Appointed

	Citizen Appointee
	David Knight
	Appointed

	Citizen Appointee
	Mitch Woodward
	Appointed



He shared the staff recommended next steps. 

· Through conversations with David Knight, set a date, time, and agenda for the first meeting.
· Collaborate with all representatives about the best schedule for the meeting.
· Create communication materials for the first meeting.
· Notify all stakeholders.
· Other logistics, as needed.

He shared an analysis of priorities. 

Discussion: 
Staff List of Topics:
1. What Does Water Do? (An Opportunity to Listen to Each Other)
2. Description of Wake County Water Rules, Ordinances, and Policies
3. Boat Storage
4. Review of Wake County Rules
a. Off Site Easements
b. Groundwater
c. User Fees
5. Opportunities for Green Infrastructure: Do we already have it?
6. Service Levels for Groundwater Outreach and Watershed Management

Commissioner Burns asked if there are any potential hang-ups moving forward that the GLUE committee can address. Mr. Orbon said at this time he is not aware of any issues. He said that Mr. Knight is very capable in moving the committee forward. 

Commissioner Calabria asked about an update from the Solid Waste Department. Mr. Threadcraft said the March 13th GLUE meeting will provide an update. 

Adjourn
Commissioner Burns adjourned the meeting at 11:22 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,



___________________________________
Andy Kuhn
Executive Assistant to the Board of Commissioners
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